. 11

BMJ Open Science

Clinical impact of high-profile animalbased research reported in the UK national press

Jarrod Bailey ^(D), ¹ Michael Balls²

This article has received OSF badges for Open data.

To cite: Bailey J, Balls M. Clinical impact of high-profile animal-based research reported in the UK national press. *BMJ Open Science* 2020;**4**:e100039. doi:10.1136/ bmjos-2019-100039

 Prepublication history for this paper is available online. To view these files, please visit the journal online (http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1136/bmjos-2019-100039).

Received 24 July 2019 Revised 21 July 2020 Accepted 17 August 2020

Check for updates

© Author(s) (or their employer(s)) 2020. Re-use permitted under CC BY. Published by BMJ. ¹Cruelty Free International, London, UK

²University of Nottingham Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Nottingham, UK

Correspondence to

Dr Jarrod Bailey; jarrod.bailey@ contemporarysciences.org

ABSTRACT

Objectives We evaluated animal-based biomedical 'breakthroughs' reported in the UK national press in 1995 (25 years prior to the conclusion of this study). Based on evidence of overspeculative reporting of biomedical research in other areas (eg, press releases and scientific papers), we specifically examined animal research in the media, asking, 'In a given year, what proportion of animal research "breakthroughs"' published in the UK national press had translated, more than 20 years later, to approved interventions?'

Methods We searched the Nexis media database (LexisNexis.com) for animal-based biomedical reports in the UK national press. The only restrictions were that the intervention should be specific, such as a named drug, gene, biomedical pathway, to facilitate follow-up, and that there should be claims of some clinical promise.

Main outcome measures Were any interventions approved for human use? If so, when and by which agency? If not, why, and how far did development proceed? Were any other, directly related interventions approved? Did any of the reports overstate human relevance?

Results Overspeculation and exaggeration of human relevance was evident in all the articles examined. Of 27 unique published 'breakthroughs', only one had clearly resulted in human benefit. Twenty were classified as failures, three were inconclusive and three were partially successful.

Conclusions The results of animal-based preclinical research studies are commonly overstated in media reports, to prematurely imply often-imminent 'breakthroughs' relevant to human medicine.

INTRODUCTION

Animal experiments remain controversial, with issues including the welfare of the animals involved, and the questionable human relevance of animal data.¹⁻⁴ Despite increasing evidence of the latter (see Bailey⁵ for a review), overstatement of the human benefits of animal research is widespread, and occurs throughout the whole research process, from institutional press releases through to reports in the media. For example, Woloshin *et al*⁶ reported that press releases from academic medical centres in the USA 'often promote research that has

Strengths and limitations of this study

- This study investigates exaggeration in the media of the significance and human relevance of animal research.
- The study focuses on articles in the UK national press in a particular year, and specifically follows up the fate of forecasted 'breakthroughs', to see if they had resulted in human benefit >20 years later.
- This study was comprehensive, objective and detailed.
- Significant research was conducted for each mediareported breakthrough, and all its findings have been made available in this report.
- One limitation is that the focus was on one calendar year (1995).
- However, there is no reason to believe that analyses of other years would lead to significantly different conclusions, with regard to the overspeculation and overstatement of potential human benefits from animal-based research in the media.

uncertain relevance to human health and do not provide key facts or acknowledge important limitations'. Of these, 90% lacked caveats about extrapolating animal/laboratory studies to people, while explicitly making claims about relevance to human health, and 29% exaggerated the importance of the findings they described. Notably, this was much more common for animal studies: 41% were exaggerated in this way, compared with 18% of human studies. Sumner $et al^7$ examined 462 press releases produced by the UK's leading 20 (Russell Group) universities, along with the associated scientific papers and print/ online news stories, and concluded that 36% 'contained exaggerated inference to humans from animal research'.

Exaggeration of animal-based findings has also been noted in online and other media. Haneef *et al*⁸ examined the health section of Google News for 'spin', and concluded that almost half (48%) of the reports they examined that involved animal studies 'implied overgeneralization/misleading extrapolation from animals to humans'. The UK's 'Leveson Inquiry into the culture, practices and ethics of the press' concluded that 'overselling the results of non-human studies as a promised cure potentially confuses readers and might contribute to disillusionment with science'.⁹ The website HealthNewsReview.org published an article in July 2018 about the exaggeration of the applicability and relevance of animal data to humans, based on many of its 6000 posts.¹⁰ 'Vigilance' was advised for both patients and physicians when interpreting health claims that are often exaggerated and/or unfounded, specifically for Parkinson's disease and other movement disorders, and which included 'unfulfilled promises of animal models'.¹¹

Exaggeration is also evident in scientific publications. Contopoulos-Ioannidis et al¹² examined 101 scientific publications published in top scientific journals (including, but not limited to animal research) and found that basic research rarely impacted clinical practice, even when it was considered 'highly promising': 20 years later, only five drugs were licensed for clinical use as a result, and only one was used extensively for the licensed indications. Lindl *et al*¹³ concluded that 17 animal research programmes licensed in Germany in the early 1990s, which promised new therapies, or at least direct clinical impact, had resulted in 'no clinical relevance' 17 years later.¹⁴ Hackam conducted a systematic review to see how often highly cited animal studies from the top seven science journals translated to human success, and concluded that caution should be applied when extrapolating the findings of prominent animal research to the care of human disease.¹⁵ Of 76 qualifying animal studies, 28 had positive outcomes in human trials; but only 8 led to therapies approved for clinical use.¹⁵

In summary, in the past approximately 15 years, various efforts have been made to assess the outcomes and human benefits of scientific breakthroughs, and how accurately and speculatively these were reported. Overstatement, overspeculation and exaggeration were highly prevalent. We sought to explore these issues further, and uniquely, by examining reports of animal-based biomedical 'breakthroughs' in UK national newspapers in 1995, 25 years prior to the conclusion of this study in 2020. Our aim was to determine whether any of these biomedical 'breakthroughs' had resulted in clinical benefit, and to what degree their clinical impact had been exaggerated. This period provides ample time for the apparent 'breakthroughs' to be developed, tested and ultimately translated into clinical benefit, and is a similar time span to that used in a comparable study.¹² We also wanted to investigate whether, if any breakthrough had been realised, it depended on the animal studies, and if no direct breakthrough had resulted, any related breakthroughs could be linked to the reported animal research.

METHODS

The 'Nexis' database is an archive of more than 40000 information sources of various types, including news

content, provided by the international company, LexisNexis (lexisnexis.com). Media sources were selected to include 'UK national newspapers', in the calendar year 1995. The search strategy involved selecting the 'Medical research' index term, then adding the following animal terms to identify news items based on animal research: 'animal OR mouse OR mice OR rodent OR rat OR dog OR cat OR monkey OR primate OR guinea pig OR rabbit'. Articles that did not describe a clear, direct clinical promise, or that described a non-clinical application (eg, agricultural or veterinary), or that described only mechanisms of action, pathophysiology or diagnosis, or in which the intervention was not of a specific named procedure or compound, or was not speculated to be associated with a specific gene/ molecule/pathway, were excluded. For each report, the associated academic publication(s) were obtained, where available, and as much of the following data that were available were extracted: title, news media source, publishing journal, date of publication, author name(s), PubMed ID and links, animal species and numbers used, intervention, preventive/therapeutic in nature, expected clinical benefit and years to expected benefit, relevant text and summary of findings, disease in question, institution, funding body, harms to animals, any salient quotes from authors, any obvious related material, etc.

To investigate whether clinical benefit transpired within 20-plus years, the following websites and sources were consulted: PubMed, the European Medicines Agency, the UK Medicines and Healthcare Regulatory Agency, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA), clinicaltrials. gov, Medscape.com, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, the British National Formulary, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, the WHO and the US National Library of Medicine's TOXNET. Data obtained from thorough searches of these sources were collated, and used to determine the outcome of each 'breakthrough' with regard to any further studies that were conducted; whether these were human, animal or both; if clinical trials were conducted, and what the results of these were with respect to efficacy and adverse drug reactions; if the drug/intervention reached the market, and if so, if it had been relabelled or recalled. Based on the above, a decision was made, in consultation with colleagues, about whether the 1995 media report had been accurate in reporting the research as a 'breakthrough'. For clarity: if the intervention in question had not been approved at the time of writing, >20 years after the media report, it was classified as 'failed'. Some were classified as a 'partial success', if, for example, use was restricted clinically and/ or geographically; any use was specific to particular, rather than general, circumstances (ie, a narrower use than had been claimed); an approved therapy was of questionable efficacy; evidence from other, non-animal research data (including human data) suggested the animal data were not crucial to the 'breakthrough'; there was an indirect relation between the 'breakthrough' and the successful intervention; there was questionable clinical relevance of the animal data and so on.

RESULTS

The initial search produced 229 articles, and the removal of 16 duplicates left 213 for consideration according to the selection criteria. Forty individual articles (reporting 42 animal-based scientific 'breakthroughs') met these inclusion criteria. Some of these breakthroughs were (not surprisingly) reported in more than one article: grouping duplicates together resulted in 27 unique 'breakthroughs'. These involved a variety of diseases, conditions and biomedical areas, including HIV/AIDS, malaria, allergies, Alzheimer's disease (AD), multiple sclerosis, deafness, cancers, obesity, pain, organ transplantation, ageing and others. Each newspaper article reporting breakthroughs in these areas contained speculative claims, from scientists undertaking the research, as well as from the reporters and others involved: in other words, overstatement of the potential relevance of the breakthroughs came from scientists as well as the journalists involved. These are some of the more speculative examples, to illustrate what was found. With regard to an anti-allergy vaccination, 'This is potentially one of the biggest-selling drugs ever...the company estimates that the vaccine will be available in the UK in five years'. In cancer gene therapy, 'It is hoped that by giving the correct version of the gene to lung cancer patients, normal apoptosis will resume and the tumours will shrink. Experiments carried out on animals are encouraging'. With regard to obesity treatments, 'There seems no doubt that this new technology will appear: the only question is when...within a few years a fat reducing injection could make liposuction a thing of the past...the fact that it has been seen to work in several animal species shows that it is very likely to work in humans, too', and 'This is a major breakthrough in obesity research...We have every reason to believe this could become a treatment for obesity in humans'. In organ transplantation, 'The first organ transplants from pigs to humans are expected to begin next year in a move that could signal an end to the global shortage of human donors...rejection problems involved in xenotransplantation are being solved', and in ageing research, "Researchers have discovered a natural hormone produced by the body that could delay the effects of ageing...the hormone could help to defer such characteristic problems of old age as wrinkles, muscle fatigue, rheumatism, bone fragility, memory loss and some cancers...the results so far in animals had been "spectacular"'.

Table 1 shows a brief summary of each 'breakthrough', with multiple reports of the same 'breakthrough' grouped together. The information given includes a concise description of each discovery and its clinical promise, the reporting media article, any further research and development and an evaluation of the final outcome. Three examples of these detailed discussions—one for each case of success, partial success/inconclusive and failure—are provided below, to illustrate the thorough nature of our research. Just one of the 27 unique 'breakthroughs'

reported in the 40 articles in the UK national press that met the inclusion criteria, was classified as an outright success. Twenty were classified as outright failures, with no direct clinical benefit. Of the remaining six, three were classified as inconclusive (either because clinical trials were ongoing, or because the evidence was mixed), and three were classified as a 'partial success' (see 'Methods' section for details). The overall results are summarised in figure 1.

Examples of detailed discussions of each 'breakthrough'

These examples—one from each of the main classifications (success, partial success and failure)—are included here, to illustrate the detailed and comprehensive investigation and follow-up conducted by the authors, to ensure that the classifications are as accurate as possible. They were selected subjectively by the authors, as being particularly illustrative and of interest.

Success

11. Mending broken bones with injectable 'Skeletal Repair System'—Succeeded (with caveats)

Cast Away Your Plaster Cast—The Times, April 25 1995

The Times reported the development of an injectable paste that can be introduced—'like toothpaste' into broken or fractured bones, or bones affected by osteoporosis.

This bone substitute—Skeletal Repair System (SRS) was invented by Norian Corporation (USA). It was not the first bone substitute intended to replace metal implants, but was claimed to be a better match for real bone than anything that had gone before it.

The report cited a paper in *Science*, stating 'Experiments with animals have given good results, and the first tests on human patients...have produced good repairs of broken wrists'.¹⁶ Rabbits and dogs were involved: bone sections were removed from the ulnas of 12 rabbits, and cement injected. The rabbits were X-rayed, and killed 'at 12 weeks' for tissue examination. Human investigations involved repairing the fractured distal radius of a woman aged 49 years, for whom X-rays showed 'stabilisation' and 'maintenance of correct position' following injection of SRS.

A 2003 paper discussing the background to SRS¹⁷ cited six human investigations, from 1966 to 1995, and reported human clinical investigations of SRS during the 5 years after *The Times* report, between 1996 and 2000,^{18–20} as well as the authors' own clinical research. They did, however—in common with some previous human data—report that 'The risk of extrusion of the SRS cement into undesirable locations has been a substantial concern', leading to a higher complication rate.

More recently (2012–2013): Ozer and Chung²¹ cited the papers above,^{17–19} as well as uncontrolled case series from 2003²² and 2007²³ that showed SRS was safe and supportive. Dorozhkin's review²⁴ reported problems with SRS use, including a high rate of infectious complications, which led some to discontinue SRS for some

Table 1	'Breakthroughs' listed according to result	s from LexisNexis database		
No(s).	Intervention	News item(s)	Further research/Status	Overall outcome
	Antisense-DNA therapy for leishmaniasis	Once Bitten. The Times, 10 January 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Further animal studies conducted, but no human studies found.	<i>Failed.</i> There is no antisense therapy for leishmaniasis.
22	Baboon bone-marrow transplant for HIV/ AIDS	Lifeline from a baboon; AIDS victim pins hopes on monkey bone- marrow. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 18 December 1995 AIDS Patient to be Given Baboon Marrow. <i>The Times</i> , 11 July 1995, Giles Whittell	No further animal or clinical studies found.	<i>Failed.</i> Procedure unsuccessful. Not used clinically.
ო	Malaria vaccine produced in edible plants	A green way to health. The Times, 23 January 1995, Nigel Hawkes	No further animal or clinical studies found.	<i>Failed.</i> No plant-based malaria vaccine exists.
4	Anti-allergy vaccine	Ultimate allergy shot; Innovation: British company boasts of a vaccine with huge potential. <i>The Independent</i> , 29 January 1995, Nuala Moran	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome (adverse reaction outcomes uncertain).	<i>Failed.</i> No general anti-allergy vaccine approved.
Q	Attenuated-HIV live-virus vaccine	Vaccine hope for AIDS. <i>The Times</i> , 30 January 1995, Nigel Hawkes	No further animal or clinical studies found.	Failed. No attenuated live HIV/AIDS vaccine approved.
Q	New improved mouse model of Alzheimer's Disease, for better testing of new therapies	Alzheimer's mouse may hold clue to cure. <i>The Time</i> s, 9 February 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; adverse reactions	Failed. No successful AD treatment from this mouse model exists.
2	New Anti-Depressant Drug is Also Treatment for Multiple Sclerosis (MS)	Drug Hope for MS Sufferers. <i>The Times</i> , 2 March 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Clinical studies: positive human efficacy outcome; adverse reactions	Failed. Rolipram not in clinical use due to serious adverse effects.
8	Identification of gene causing some childhood deafness and blindness brings hope of cure	Mouse Gene Points Way to Site of Child Hearing and Sight Defect. <i>The Guardian</i> , 3 March 1995, Tim Radford	Clinical studies: awaiting results	Failed. No therapy associated with this gene/pathway exists.
თ	Inhibitors of <i>ras</i> genes could be a cure for many cancers	Stopping cancer in its tracks. <i>The Times</i> , 21 March 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	Failed. No ras inhibitor approved as anticancer treatment.
10	New drug for Alzheimer's Disease (GTS- 21)	Database – Fags for the memory. <i>The Observer</i> , 9 April 1995, Nina Hall	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	Failed. GTS-21 is not used to treat dementia.
÷	Mending broken bones with injectable 'Skeletal Repair System'	Cast Away Your Plaster Cast. The Times, 25 April 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Marketed: some adverse reactions.	Success (with caveats). Used for specific purposes, with caution.
12	Curing cancer by <i>p53</i> gene therapy	Why Our Cells Must Perish. The Times, 1 May 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	<i>Failed.</i> Only approved <i>p</i> 53-based therapy is in China.
				Continued

6

Table 1	Continued			
No(s).	Intervention	News item(s)	Further research/Status	Overall outcome
1 5 1 3	Injection to treat obesity/'end the need to slim or diet'	Anti-obesity jab may end need to diet or exercise. <i>The Times</i> , 16 May 1995, Nick Nutall Can this injection get rid of your fat forever. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 23 May 1995, Jane Alexander	Further animal studies conducted, but no human studies found.	Failed. No antibody-based obesity treatment approved.
4	Cure for cancer (solid tumours)	Trials begin on pill that could control cancer. <i>The Independent</i> , 19 May 1995, Celia Hall	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; adverse reactions	Failed. Marimastat not in use.
16a	Cannabis to treat chronic pain	Try a little flower power; Long dismissed as unscientific, plants are making a pharmaceutical comeback, says Roger Dobson. <i>The Independent</i> , 23 May 1995, Roger Dobson	Clinical studies: inconclusive human efficacy outcomes; no adverse reactions	<i>Inconclusive</i> . Mixed evidence.
16b 30 30	Treatment for Alzheimer's Disease with Extract of Daffodils (Galanthamine)	Try a little flower power; Long dismissed as unscientific, plants are making a pharmaceutical comeback, says Roger Dobson. <i>The Independent</i> , 23 May 1995, Roger Dobson Independent, 23 May 1995, Roger Dobson The Brain's Messenger. <i>The Times</i> , 12 June 1995, Nigel Hawkes Drug Hopes Rest on a Host of Daffodils; A Bulb Extract May Alleviate Alzheimer's–and Boost East Anglia Growers. <i>The Independent</i> , 3 September 1995, Michael Leapman	Controversy surrounding human efficacy and safety.	Partial success. Approved in some countries, but questions remain regarding efficacy and safety.
18	Sugar on the tongue can ease pain (in place of pain-relieving drugs) in young babies	Sugar 'Eases Pain in babies'. <i>The Independent</i> , 9 June 1995, Liz Hunt	Mixed outcomes/evidence base and caveats	Partial success. Evidence supports use for some procedures, but other interventions are as (or more) effective.
20	Discovery of genetic mutations that result in life extension for nematode worms, touted as a lead in anti-ageing interventions for humans	Clue to Long Life Unearthed. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 19 June 1995	Further animal studies conducted, but no human studies found.	Failed. No antiageing therapy based on this gene approved.
21	New, improved vaccines based on DNA (eg, for influenza immunisations)	New Vaccine Made to Order. <i>The Time</i> s, 19 June 1995, Dr John Turney	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	Failed. No human DNA vaccines approved.
				Continued

Table 1	Continued			
No(s).	Intervention	News item(s)	Further research/Status	Overall outcome
23a 25 26 27 29 34	Daily injections of the hormone leptin could be a cure for obesity	Could These Mice Help Women to Look Like This; Forget That Diet: A Daily Jab May Soon Be Enough. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 28 July 1995, George Gordon Drug Firms 'Hyping Research on Obesity'; Steve Connor on the Row Over Tests for an Injectable 'Cure' for Fatness. <i>The</i> <i>Independent</i> , 28 July 1995, Steve Connor 'Miracle' Cure for Fatness has Slim Chance of Success. <i>The</i> <i>Independent</i> , 30 July 1995, Steve Connor Steve Connor 'Miracle' Lorne Makes Mice Thin, but Not Humans; Research Suggests Hopes of Obesity Cure Were Premature. <i>The</i> <i>Independent</i> , 1 August 1995, Steve Connor The Mouse That Could Make Us Thin. <i>The Times</i> , 29 August 1995, Kate Muir How to Lose Weight Without Trying. <i>The Independent</i> , 19 September 1995, Sarah Edghill	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	<i>Failed.</i> Leptin treatment for obesity not approved.
28	Research on dieting people and genetically-modified mice suggests new target for weight-loss drug development	Brain Chemical May Hold Secrets of Why Diets Fail to Work. <i>The Times</i> , 17 August 1995, Nigel Hawkes	One related therapy approved in the USA, with questionable efficacy. Further research ongoing.	Partial success.
23b 32 33 33	Genetically-modified pig organs will successfully address the shortage of organs for human transplant	Could these mice help women to look like this; forget that diet: a daily jab may soon be enough. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 28 July 1995, George Gordon (Brief mention of animal organ transplants in article focusing on obesity jabs) Pig Hearts Could End Fatal Lack of Transplant Organs. <i>The Times</i> , 14 September 1995, Jeremy Laurance The moral implications of animal transplants will disturb many. But an eminent Cambridge don says we should rejoice; 'Pigs will be tailored for each of us so we have organs for emergencies. Godparents may give children their own pigs, bred on a scientific farm'. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 14 September 1995, Dr Terence Kealy Pioneer spurned by Britain. <i>The Independent</i> , 17 September 1995, Charles Arthur	Further animal studies conducted, but no human studies found.	<i>Failed.</i> Xenotransplantation of non- human organs to humans does not take place.
35	Extending tamoxifen prescribing for breast cancer patients could increase survival; but would liver cancer be an issue, as suggested by rodent studies?	Drug Test on Women with Breast cancer. <i>The Guardian</i> , 13 October 1995, Chris Mihill	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	Failed. Evidence did not affect use of tamoxifen.
36	Mouse experiments suggested the natural hormone melatonin could reverse the ageing process, and promote rejuvenation and extend healthspan, also in humans	Melatonin; It Has Been Hailed as a Wonder Drug that can Cure Insomnia and Reverse Ageing. So Why is it Being Banned? <i>Daily</i> <i>Mail</i> , 17 October 1995, Jemima Lewis	Clinical studies: negative human efficacy outcome; no adverse reactions	Failed. Melatonin is not approved for therapeutic purposes related to ageing.
				Continued

6

Table 1	Continued			
No(s).	Intervention	News item(s)	Further research/Status	Overall outcome
37 38 40	Growing tissues in the laboratory for transplantation: the famous/infamous 'mouse with an ear on its back' experiment	Is This a Breakthrough to Benefit Mankind or Science Running Amok? <i>Daily Mail</i> , 24 October 1995, Tracey Harrison Of Mice, Men and Wacky Medicine; Off-the-Shelf Skin Cloned from the Human Body? <i>The Guardian</i> , 28 October 1995, Tim Radford Genetic Engineering: Tinkering with the Destinies of Mice and Men. <i>The Observer</i> , 29 October 1995, Judy Jones S & N's \$ 1bn Science Fiction Adventure. <i>Daily Mail</i> , 30 October 1995, Michael Walters	Clinical studies: mixed outcomes, depending on specific tissue type/ application.	<i>Partial success.</i> Main promises not realised; research ongoing.
41	Newly-discovered antigens impact success of organ transplants between sexes: new drugs targeting them will help	Gender Transplants. <i>The Sunday Times</i> , 9 November 1995	Further animal studies conducted, but no human studies found.	Failed. No drugs related to this finding are in use for organ transplantation.
44	Naturally-occurring hormone dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) promises to reverse the adverse effects of ageing	Natural Hormone May Soften the Blows of Age. <i>The Times</i> , 9 January 1995, Nigel Hawkes	Mixed evidence—still unknown.	<i>Failed.</i> DHEA not approved for ageing therapy.
Multiple the numl newspap	reports of the same 'breakthrough' are grouper ber of unique breakthroughs was 27. For each ber, date and author; clinical promise of interver	d together. Brief summaries are shown. Forty media articles reported of them, the table shows: the article identification number; brief desc ntion/discovery; further research and final evaluation of the outcome.	42 animal-based breakthrough ription of the intervention/disco	s: due to multiple reports, very; article title, publishing

6

'Breakthroughs'



□ Success ■ Failure ■ Inconclusive □ Partial Success

Figure 1 'Breakthroughs': proportion of successes, failures, partial successes and inconclusive outcomes. Only one of the 27 unique animal-based 'breakthroughs' could be considered successful (#11, the Norian Skeletal Repair System). Twenty of the 27 were outright failures, with no direct human clinical benefit. Of the remaining six: three were inconclusive, and three 'partially successful, with caveats'. These results indicate a failure rate of 26 out of 27, and an outright success rate of only 1 out of 27.

specific uses.²⁵ SRS had shown high infection rates in other human studies,²⁶⁻²⁸ as well as cement fragmentation²⁷ and wound dehiscence.²⁸

A 2010 meta-analysis noted bone cements were first introduced in ceramic form in 1992^{29} —3 years prior to *The Times* article and the associated paper.¹⁶ The 'paste form' became available in the 'early 1990s', again before these publications. It also noted caveats regarding long-term results, and complication rates of 13%–31%.^{30 31} Overall, reported complication rates were up to 62%, and were often serious and extended for many years after surgery.²⁹

Norian was bought by Synthes in 1999, when SRS had been approved for use in the arm, and another version, Craniofacial Repair System (CRS), for use in the skull. Ten years later, Synthes was accused of 'running illegal clinical trials—essentially, experimenting on humans'. They had mixed SRS with barium sulphate, in a new formulation known as XR, to facilitate visualisation on X-rays. Although XR had been approved by the US FDA in 2002, it had expressly *not* been approved for use in certain spinal surgeries, such as the treatment of vertebral compression fractures—a common consequence of osteoporosis. This was due to concerns over Norian cement leaking into blood vessels—numerous in the spine—which, it was known, could cause blood clotting, with severe or lethal consequences.

In 2009, Norian wanted to begin using a new formulation—XR—in spinal surgeries, as they considered it would be lucrative, but the US FDA ordered them to conduct lengthy and expensive clinical trials. Instead, they persuaded 'a few sites' to perform 60–80 human procedures and publish the results—quicker and cheaper, but at least five people died. This had taken place despite data highlighting its risk: small amounts of XR had caused human blood to form clots in test tubes, suggesting blood vessels in patients' hearts or lungs could also be blocked. In addition, the injection of XR into a pig's vein had caused clots in its lungs that killed it within seconds. The company pleaded guilty to dozens of felonies and misdemeanours, was fined US\$23 million, and four of its executives were imprisoned.

It must be concluded, therefore, that even though SRS was approved for human use, the animal data did not predict many of the major complications of SRS use that were revealed by research with humans. While SRS remains in use, it is used with caution and only for particular purposes, and certain caveats must be borne in mind—all as a result of human studies.

Partial success

16b, 19 and 30. Treatment for Alzheimer's Disease with Extract of Daffodils (Galanthamine)—Partly successful, with caveats

Try a little flower power; Long dismissed as unscientific, plants are making a pharmaceutical comeback, says Roger Dobson—*The Independent*, May 23 1995

The Brain's Messenger-The Times, June 12 1995

Drug Hopes Rest on a Host of Daffodils; A Bulb Extract May Alleviate Alzheimer's - and Boost East Anglia Growers—*The Independent*, September 3 1995

An extract of daffodil and snowdrop bulbs was proposed to slow the progress of AD. Brain-damaged rats, deficient in the neurotransmitter acetylcholine (ACh), showed a slower rate of learning to navigate through water mazes. This is consistent with poorer memory in patients with AD, whose brains show a deficiency in ACh, although there remains controversy over whether this is cause or effect. Rats genetically modified (GM) with cells that replaced the lost ACh could navigate mazes better than those who had not: ACh replacement appeared to restore memory function and learning deficits. It was hoped that this would lead to drugs designed to halt the decline of ACh associated with AD. However, a drug to do this was already in clinical trials (galanthamine, extracted from daffodil bulbs), and another-Tacrine-had already been licensed in some countries. A subsequent article in The Independent briefly discussed the progression of galanthamine into clinical trials, which had reached phase III, involving 560 patients across Europe.

The paper described how rats had their brains damaged via direct injections of ibotenic acid, causing 'permanently and selectively damaged learning and memory'.³² The 'ACh-replaced' rats had GM cells grafted/infused

into their brains, and 4 weeks later were killed for analysis by decapitation. The need for this harmful study is open to question, given the weight of evidence implicating the cholinergic system in memory and learning. The authors themselves cited previous research that did this, including both rat experiments and human research.^{33–35} The stated value of their study was that it 'had not been *proved* that regional ACh is causally required for learning and memory'. Furthermore, drugs to address this issue were already in use and in clinical development, so in no way could have depended on these particular animal experiments. This was tacitly acknowledged by the authors.

It is worth examining the path of galanthamine to clinical trials, particularly for the contribution (or lack of) of animal experiments. It was discovered accidentally in the early 1950s, and used for various purposes since then, including nerve pain, polio and in anaesthesiology.³⁶ It has been extensively investigated in humans, showing memory enhancement properties, although with some adverse effects; and derivatives have been sought and tested to overcome these effects.

There was extensive, promising, human research preceding the 1995 'breakthrough', in both patients with AD and healthy volunteers.^{37–40} A 2004 review showed galanthamine had been used for many years in Eastern Europe, prior to its preclinical testing in Western Europe in the 1980s.⁴¹ In the 1950s, it was used to ease nerve pain, and to treat polio; preclinical experiments continued throughout the 1980s, and some salient research involved ex vivo muscles from frogs, leeches and rabbits, rather than experiments involving live animals, to investigate its inhibitory properties for acetylcholinesterase.

Clinical development progressed throughout the 1990s; and it was first licensed for AD treatment in 2000 in Iceland, Ireland, Sweden and the UK, followed by the USA and other countries in the early 2000s. There have been significant issues, however. While some trials showed it to be well tolerated and to improve cognitive function in patients with AD,^{42 43} two large trials did not show a significant difference from the effects of the placebo, with regard to rate of progression of AD.⁴⁴ One 2018 review noted that clinical trials were 'still ongoing'.⁴⁵ Other major caveats, including with other cholinesterase inhibitors, donepezil and rivastigmine, included that they are effective for a maximum of about 3 years, and also that they treated only AD symptoms, not the disease itself.⁴⁶ Other caveats are still being reported: galanthamine treatment is 'still saddled with numerous side effects'.⁴⁷

In summary, there was substantial, significant weight of evidence of the role and ACh in AD prior to the 1995 rat experiments; much of this was human specific and much of this was acknowledged by the authors themselves. Drugs targeting this pathway were already in clinical development, and so it cannot be claimed that galanthamine development depended on animal research—and certainly not on this particular research—due to the extensive human data relating to it, which go back hundreds of years, and which include detailed pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic data preceding 1995. Human trials are still ongoing, and it is they that will clarify issues regarding safety and efficacy.

Failure

23b, 31, 32, 33. Genetically modified pig organs will successfully address the shortage of organs for human transplant—Failed

Could these mice help women to look like this; forget that diet: a daily jab may soon be enough—*Daily Mail*, July 28 1995 (Brief mention of animal organ transplants in article focusing on obesity jabs)

Pig Hearts Could End Fatal Lack of Transplant Organs—*The Times*, September 14 1995

The moral implications of animal transplants will disturb many. But an eminent Cambridge don says we should rejoice; 'Pigs will be tailored for each of us so we have organs for emergencies. Godparents may give children their own pigs, bred on a scientific farm'—*Daily Mail*, September 14 1995

Pioneer spurned by Britain—*The Independent*, September 17 1995

In the main article, *The Times* reported the expected commencement of clinical trials of pig-to-human organ transplants—xenotransplantation (XTP).

These trials would be based on experiments in which hearts from GM pigs survived for up to 60 days in monkeys who had received transplants, supported by immunosuppressive drugs to help prevent rejection-a perennial issue with organ transplantation, but particularly with transplantation between different species. The article was optimistic: the director of the company directing the experiments, Imutran, claimed 'a big hurdle in the development of transplants between species known as xenotransplantation had been overcome'; 'the rejection problems involved in xenotransplantation are being solved' and that they had 'found a way to trick the immune system of a primate into accepting a pig organ', while the director of transplant services at Papworth Hospital stated, "If progress continues the way it is, we intend to start human clinical trials in 1996", and that it would be at least 5 years before animal transplants were generally available. At the same time, the article noted the urgent need for organs for transplantation, stating that 'The first organ transplants from pigs to humans are expected to begin next year in a move that could signal an end to the global shortage of human donors', and 'If successful, the technique could open up the prospect of animal transplants to thousands more patients who are denied treatment because of a shortage of human organs'.

A paper in *Nature* carried an associated report.⁴⁸ The medical director of Imutran (David White) was quoted again, reporting that 10 monkeys with pig hearts had survived an average of 40 days, with two surviving for >60 days. The basis for this improved survival was that the new GM pigs, providing donor hearts for the monkeys, had been genetically engineered in an attempt to overcome hyperacute rejection. This is the almost immediate

rejection of an organ following transplantation, which can occur within minutes. There are other types of rejection that may occur subsequently: acute/acute vascular rejection, which can take several days, and chronic rejection, which can take years. However, White was dismissive of concerns about such levels of confidence being premature, and about assertions that much more understanding of the mechanisms of transplant rejection was needed, stating, "As far as we can see, the other hurdles have not raised their head of (*sic*) the timeframe of our experiments".

Building on this: GM pigs were created, with genes for two regulators of complement activity.⁴⁹ The following year did not see any human trials commence, however, and transplantations were not taking place within 5 years, as promised. In fact, while research has progressed, the intervening quarter of a century has revealed numerous and unforeseen challenges, and human trials still seem distant. First, Imutran and associated companies closed down. Other companies and researchers pressed ahead, and failed to deliver on earlier promises, with failure after failure. Major immunological barriers have manifested, with recent publications confirming that organ rejection is still a major issue. For example, although one author considered survival times of 90 days in their research 'impressive',⁵⁰ orthotopic heart transplants from pigs to baboons were associated with a maximum survival of 195 days, though this particular animal had to be killed due to signs of heart and liver dysfunction.⁵¹ The International Society of Heart Lung Transplantation suggested that clinical trials of heart XTP should be considered when pig hearts could be transplanted into non-human primates (NHPs), with predefined immunosuppression, with '60% survival at 3 months and a minimum of 10 animals surviving for this period',^{52 53} but this has still not happened, even though some claim that this goal may be attainable.⁵³ Furthermore, most experiments have involved heterotopic, rather than orthotopic, transplants, in which the transplanted organ is placed away from its normal site in the abdomen, which is non-life supporting; orthotopic transplantation, where the organ is placed in its usual site, in order to support life, will be required by the regulatory authorities.⁵⁴

Additionally, issues with the transfer of pathogenic microorganisms from the donor pigs to organ recipients continue, despite significant efforts to combat them. Other variables affecting survival include immune suppression, donor genetics, recipient species (ie, humans will probably react differently to NHPs), viral status, the level of pre-existing antipig antibody, prophylactic antiviral and antibacterial therapy and postoperative care.⁵³ A 2018 review noted that, while survival had increased over the years (decades) 'from days to months', 'additional barriers due to antigenic and physiologic differences in cross-species transplantation continue to remain a challenge'.⁵⁵

Ongoing work towards human trials centres around increasing 'tolerance' via multiple genetic modifications of pigs, targeting the many (and increasing) antigens involved in organ rejection. The current level of immunosuppression required to prolong survival post-XTP is still unacceptably high, and so even greater genetic modification of pig donors is necessary.⁵⁶ This is already high: multitransgenic pig kidneys containing five modified genes have been tested in baboons: one combination allowed survival of 6 months or more, while another still resulted in serious problems, leading to the conclusion that 'the exact responsible genes have yet to be identified'.⁵⁵

It therefore must be asked; how much genetic modification might permit an adequate level of survival? And, even if it were possible, could it ever be enough? This may be illustrated by the identification of another crucial antigen involved in rejection, B4GALNT2.⁵⁷ One initial 'success' of GM pigs was the knockout of the Gal genebut while this helped resolve Gal-mediated rejection, it 'did not eliminate antibody-mediated rejection and instead highlighted the importance of antibody directed to non-Gal pig antigens'. Many other antigens have been implicated, and others remain to be discovered. Reviews from 2017 to 18 detail the complexity of XTP organ rejection, and the numerous genetic modifications created in attempts to overcome it: 26-30 different modifications in pigs, involving genes associated with Gal, complement regulation, cellular immune response, anticoagulation, anti-inflammatory, anti-apoptotic and other pathways, and noted that other, new antigens were being discovered that may require further genetic modifications.^{58 59}

Within a few days of the article in *The Times*, two other articles were printed. One in the *Daily Mail* was an overly speculative positive spin on results from Imutran, in which quotes illustrated comprehensively the issue of exaggeration and embellishment. The other, in *The Independent*, focused on why British venture capitalists failed to back Imutran, and was also replete with positive spin. In it, a major financial backer appreciated that 'These things take between 6 and 10 years to mature'—but a quarter of a century later, we are still waiting.

DISCUSSION

Our analysis demonstrates that the relevance and impact of animal-based findings to human health are frequently overstated in the UK national press—findings that are consistent with similar reports of exaggeration in institutional press releases, online news, etc, ^{6–11} and which are not limited to English-speaking researchers and Englishlanguage media.⁶⁰ Recent publications have accepted and addressed this, by recommending increased accuracy and detail in academic press releases and subsequent media articles, which should include more explicit caveats and more cautious language—and that this can be done without harming public interest in the news.^{61–63} There is some evidence of this being implemented, in that more media articles reporting results from animal experiments now do so explicitly, instead of leaving the reader wondering if the research was done in humans or animals. $^{\rm 61\,62}$

Similar observations have also been made for publications in scientific journals (see 'Introduction').^{12-15 64 65} In addition, for instance, Kilkenny *et al* highlighted serious omissions in the way that research using animals is reported (eg, in experimental design, description and statistical analysis), recommending that authors should explicitly comment on limitations of animal data and their relevance to humans.⁶⁶ ter Riet *et al* examined publication bias in animal research, revealing that 'negative' animal results were rarely published, leading to a publication bias that 'will impede the performance of valid literature syntheses', as this invariably must lead to an inflated view of the success of animal studies.⁶⁷

We found that only one of 27 original breakthroughs reported in the UK national press in 1995 had led unambiguously to clinical benefit >20 years later. This result carries more weight than it might have, because we made attempts, where no direct breakthrough was evident, to determine whether any related breakthroughs had resulted from the animal experiments, and if so, whether the animal research had been essential. Even if any of the six 'breakthroughs' currently classified as 'inconclusive' or a 'partial success' are reclassified as a success in the future, the degree of successful translation—and therefore exaggeration—are still disappointing, especially given the high ethical and economic costs of animal research.

Classifying some of the 'breakthroughs', for example, as 'partial successes' or as 'failures', was not straightforward. Some areas of research had taken a related, but different, direction; some results effectively duplicated, or at least were strongly underpinned by, previous human research and/or animal research; some interventions had complex and changing nomenclatures; some were broad in nature (eg, the identification of a gene, rather than the testing of a specific intervention); some had gone on to clinical trials with unpublished results and so on.

In terms of limitations, our study focused on one calendar year. While there may be some degree of variability from year to year with regard to the areas of animal research and the degree of the translation to human benefit reported in the media, we employed broad selection criteria, reflected in a wide variety of research topics, and are therefore confident that these particular aspects of our findings can be generalised. We accept that our analyses could not include animal research that was not expressly reported as animal research, that is, that was conveyed as if it already applied to humans. Our search strategy could not identify such reports, but it was not the aim of our work to do this; however, our goal was to examine research clearly done in animals, as reported in the UK national media.

Our findings, along with the observations of the other authors cited, should encourage media reports of animal research 'breakthroughs' that forecast benefits to human health to be viewed with caution. This is of crucial importance, as widespread and high-profile dissemination of exaggerated and overspeculative claims will lead to general overconfidence among the public—as well as the research community-of animal research as an approach, and an overly optimistic assumption of eventual clinical benefits.⁶⁸ There are also implications for the policies of governments, regulators and funders of biomedical research, institutional and personal advocates and practitioners of animal research and other stakeholders. Ideally, the culture ingrained in the scientific community-which is to some degree understandable, given the competition for funds and need to justify research-of embellishment of research results in all communications, from grant applications and institutional press releases, through to papers in scientific journals and associated media reports, must be addressed, perhaps with policy decisions. This is especially necessary for research on animals, with its associated welfare implications, which can be severe.

Acknowledgements The authors would like to thank Cruelty Free International Trust (London, UK) for supporting this work, and all friends and colleagues who have provided the benefit of their knowledge, wisdom, brilliance and experience to improve the manuscript.

Contributors The corresponding author, JB, was responsible for the planning, conduct and reporting of the work described in the manuscript, with support of the coauthor, MB. The corresponding author accepts full responsibility for it, had access to all data and controlled the decision to publish. The corresponding author attests that all the listed authors meet the authorship criteria and that no others meeting the criteria have been omitted. JB's current affiliation is the Centre for Contemporary Sciences, MA, USA.

Funding This study was funded by Cruelty Free International Trust (London, UK).

Competing interests All the authors have completed the ICMJE uniform disclosure form at www.icmje.oeg/coi_disclosure.pdf, and declare that: the corresponding author had financial support from the Cruelty Free International Trust for the submitted work; neither of the authors had financial relationships with any organisations that might have an interest in the submitted work in the previous 3 years; neither of the authors had other relationships or activities that could appear to have influenced the submitted work.

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

Data availability statement All data relevant to the study are included in the article. All necessary data are included in the manuscript.

Open Practices

6

Open access This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 Unported (CC BY 4.0) license, which permits others to copy, redistribute, remix, transform and build upon this work for any purpose, provided the original work is properly cited, a link to the licence is given, and indication of whether changes were made. See: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.



Open data The Dryad dataset is available doi:10.5061/dryad.8pk0p2nkq

ORCID iD

Jarrod Bailey http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0649-8802

REFERENCES

1 TNS Opinion & Social. Special Eurobarometer 340/ wave 73.1, science and technology report, 61, 2010. Available: http://ec.europa.

eu/public_opinion/archives/ebs/ebs_340_en.pdf [Accessed 15 Jul 2020].

- 2 Learnan J, Latter J, Clemence M. Attitudes to Animal Research in 2014. A report by Ipsos MORI for the Department for Business Innovation & Skills. Ipsos MORI Social Research Institute, 2014. Available: https://www.ipsos.com/ipsos-mori/en-uk/attitudes-animalresearch-2014 [Accessed 15 Jul 2020].
- 3 Gallup. Americans continue to shift left on key moral issues, 2015. Available: http://www.gallup.com/poll/183413/americans-continueshift-left-key-moral-issues.aspx [Accessed 15 Jul 2020].
- 4 Cruelty Free International. Ending medical testing on animals in the USA. A nationwide Poll of 1,000 adults conducted by SurveyUSA. Available: https://www.crueltyfreeinternational.org/sites/default/ files/USA%20Medical%20Poll_compressed.pdf [Accessed 15 Jul 2020].
- 5 Bailey J. Can animal experiments be ethically acceptable when they are not scientifically defensible? In: Linzey A, Linzey C, eds. *The ethical case against animal experiments*. University of Illinois Press, 2017: 175–84.
- 6 Woloshin S, Schwartz LM, Casella SL, et al. Press releases by academic medical centers: not so academic? Ann Intern Med 2009;150:613–8.
- 7 Sumner P, Vivian-Griffiths S, Boivin J, et al. The association between exaggeration in health related science news and academic press releases: retrospective observational study. BMJ 2014;349:g7015.
- 8 Haneef R, Lazarus C, Ravaud P, *et al.* Interpretation of results of studies evaluating an intervention highlighted in Google health news: a cross-sectional study of news. *PLoS One* 2015;10:e0140889.
- 9 Leveson BH. An inquiry into the culture, practices and ethics of the press: executive summary and recommendations [Leveson report] (House of Commons Papers). London: The Stationery Office, 2012.
- 10 Joyce M. Of news releases and mice, 2018. Available: https://www. healthnewsreview.org/2018/07/3-news-releases-about-3-mousestudies-teach-important-lessons-about-how-extrapolating-benefitsto-humans-is-unjustified-and-harmful/#.W1BqD7IE4vo.twitter [Accessed 15 Jul 2020].
- 11 Robledo I, Jankovic J. Media hype: patient and scientific perspectives on misleading medical news. *Mov Disord* 2017;32:1319–23.
- 12 Contopoulos-Ioannidis DG, Ntzani EE, Ioannidis JPA. Translation of highly promising basic science research into clinical applications. *Am* J Med 2003;114:477–84.
- 13 Lindl T, Voelkel M, Kolar R. [Animal experiments in biomedical research. An evaluation of the clinical relevance of approved animal experimental projects]. *ALTEX* 2005;22:143–51.
- 14 Lindl T, Voelkel M. No clinical relevance of approved animal experiments after seventeen years. *ALTEX* 2011;28:242–3.
- 15 Hackam DG. Translating animal research into clinical benefit. BMJ 2007;334:163–4.
- 16 Constantz BR, Ison IC, Fulmer MT, et al. Skeletal repair by in situ formation of the mineral phase of bone. Science 1995;267:1796–9.
- 17 Cassidy C, Jupiter JB, Cohen M, et al. Norian SRS cement compared with conventional fixation in distal radial fractures. A randomized study. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2003;85:2127–37.
- 18 Sanchez-Sotelo J, Munuera L, Madero R. Treatment of fractures of the distal radius with a remodellable bone cement: a prospective, randomised study using Norian SRS. *J Bone Joint Surg Br* 2000;82:856–63.
- 19 Kopylov P, Jonsson K, Thorngren KG, et al. Injectable calcium phosphate in the treatment of distal radial fractures. J Hand Surg Br 1996;21:768–71.
- 20 Jupiter JB, Winters S, Sigman S, et al. Repair of five distal radius fractures with an investigational cancellous bone cement: a preliminary report. J Orthop Trauma 1997;11:110–6.
- 21 Ozer K, Chung KC. The use of bone grafts and substitutes in the treatment of distal radius fractures. *Hand Clin* 2012;28:217–23.
- 22 Zimmermann R, Gabl M, Lutz M, et al. Injectable calcium phosphate bone cement Norian SRS for the treatment of intra-articular compression fractures of the distal radius in osteoporotic women. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg 2003;123:22–7.
- 23 Lozano-Calderón S, Moore M, Liebman M, et al. Distal radius osteotomy in the elderly patient using angular stable implants and Norian bone cement. J Hand Surg Am 2007;32:976–83.
- 24 Dorozhkin SV. Self-setting calcium orthophosphate formulations. *J Funct Biomater* 2013;4:209–311.
- 25 Wong RK, Gandolfi BM, St-Hilaire H, et al. Complications of hydroxyapatite bone cement in secondary pediatric craniofacial reconstruction. J Craniofac Surg 2011;22:247–51.
- 26 Verret DJ, Ducic Y, Oxford L, et al. Hydroxyapatite cement in craniofacial reconstruction. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2005;133:897–9.

Open access

- 27 Zins JE, Moreira-Gonzalez A, Papay FA. Use of calcium-based bone cements in the repair of large, full-thickness cranial defects: a caution. *Plast Reconstr Surg* 2007;120:1332–42.
- 28 Gómez E, Martín M, Arias J, et al. Clinical applications of Norian SRS (calcium phosphate cement) in craniofacial reconstruction in children: our experience at hospital La Paz since 2001. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2005;63:8–14.
- 29 Afifi AM, Gordon CR, Pryor LS, et al. Calcium phosphate cements in skull reconstruction: a meta-analysis. *Plast Reconstr Surg* 2010;126:1300–9.
- 30 Gilardino MS, Cabiling DS, Bartlett SP. Long-term follow-up experience with carbonated calcium phosphate cement (Norian) for cranioplasty in children and adults. *Plast Reconstr Surg* 2009;123:983–94.
- 31 Baker SB, Weinzweig J, Kirschner RE, et al. Applications of a new carbonated calcium phosphate bone cement: early experience in pediatric and adult craniofacial reconstruction. *Plast Reconstr Surg* 2002;109:1789–96.
- 32 Winkler J, Suhr ST, Gage FH, *et al.* Essential role of neocortical acetylcholine in spatial memory. *Nature* 1995;375:484–7.
- 33 Bartus RT, Dean RL, Beer B, *et al*. The cholinergic hypothesis of geriatric memory dysfunction. *Science* 1982;217:408–14.
- 34 Whitehouse PJ, Price DL, Struble RG, et al. Alzheimer's disease and senile dementia: loss of neurons in the basal forebrain. Science 1982;215:1237–9.
- 35 Perry EK, Tomlinson BE, Blessed G, et al. Correlation of cholinergic abnormalities with senile plaques and mental test scores in senile dementia. Br Med J 1978;2:1457–9.
- 36 Marco L, do Carmo Carreiras M. Galanthamine, a natural product for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Recent Pat CNS Drug Discov* 2006;1:105–11.
- 37 Rainer M, Mark T, Haushofer A. Galanthamine hydrobromide in the treatment of senile dementia of Alzheimer's type. In: Kewitz H, Thomsen T, Bickel U, eds. *Pharmacological interventions on central cholinergic mechanisms in senile dementia (Alzheimer's disease)*. Munich: W. Zuckschwerdt, 1989: 233–7.
- 38 Thomsen T, Bickel U, Fischer JP, et al. Galanthamine hydrobromide in a long-term treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 1990;1:46–51.
- 39 Bores GM, Huger FP, Petko W, et al. Pharmacological evaluation of novel Alzheimer's disease therapeutics: acetylcholinesterase inhibitors related to galanthamine. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1996;277:728–38.
- 40 Rainer M. Galanthamine in Alzheimer's disease : a new alternative to tacrine? CNS Drugs 1997;7:89–97.
- 41 Heinrich M, Lee Teoh H. Galanthamine from snowdrop--the development of a modern drug against Alzheimer's disease from local Caucasian knowledge. J Ethnopharmacol 2004;92:147–62.
- 42 Wilkinson D, Murray J. Galantamine: a randomized, double-blind, dose comparison in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry* 2001;16:852–7.
- 43 Wilcock GK, Lilienfeld S, Gaens E. Efficacy and safety of galantamine in patients with mild to moderate Alzheimer's disease: multicentre randomised controlled trial. Galantamine International-1 Study Group. *BMJ* 2000;321:1445–9.
- 44 Blacker D. Mild cognitive impairment--no benefit from vitamin E, little from donepezil. N Engl J Med 2005;352:2439–41.
- 45 Kalász H, Ojha S, Tekes K, et al. Pharmacognostical sources of popular medicine to treat Alzheimer's disease. Open Med Chem J 2018;12:23–35.
- 46 Korábečný J, Nepovimová E, Cikánková T, et al. Newly developed drugs for Alzheimer's disease in relation to energy metabolism, cholinergic and monoaminergic neurotransmission. *Neuroscience* 2018;370:191–206.
- 47 Akilo OD, Kumar P, Choonara YE, et al. Hypothesis: apo-lactoferrin-Galantamine Proteo-alkaloid conjugate for Alzheimer's disease intervention. J Cell Mol Med 2018;22:1957–63.

- 48 Dickson D. Pig heart transplant 'breakthrough' stirs debate over timing of trials. *Nature* 1995;377:185–6.
- 49 White D. Alteration of complement activity: a strategy for xenotransplantation. *Trends Biotechnol* 1996;14:3–5.
- 50 Denner J. Why was PERV not transmitted during preclinical and clinical xenotransplantation trials and after inoculation of animals? *Retrovirology* 2018;15:28.
- 51 Längin M, Mayr T, Reichart B, *et al.* Consistent success in life-supporting porcine cardiac xenotransplantation. *Nature* 2018;564:430–3.
- 52 Cooper DK, Keogh AM, Brink J, et al. Report of the xenotransplantation Advisory Committee of the International Society for heart and lung transplantation: the present status of xenotransplantation and its potential role in the treatment of endstage cardiac and pulmonary diseases. J Heart Lung Transplant 2000;19:1125–65.
- 53 McGregor CGA, Byrne GW. Porcine to human heart transplantation: is clinical application now appropriate? *J Immunol Res* 2017;2017:1–11.
- 54 Cooper DKC. Experimental pig heart Xenotransplantation-Recent progress and remaining problems. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2019;107:989–92.
- 55 Shah JA, Lanaspa MA, Tanabe T, et al. Remaining physiological barriers in porcine kidney xenotransplantation: potential pathways behind proteinuria as well as factors related to growth discrepancies following Pig-to-Kidney xenotransplantation. J Immunol Res 2018;2018:1–6.
- 56 Yamada K, Sykes M, Sachs DH. Tolerance in xenotransplantation. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant* 2017;22:522–8.
- 57 Byrne G, Ahmad-Villiers S, Du Z, et al. B4GALNT2 and xenotransplantation: a newly appreciated xenogeneic antigen. Xenotransplantation 2018;25:e12394.
- 58 Meier RPH, Muller YD, Balaphas A, et al. Xenotransplantation: back to the future? *Transpl Int* 2018;31:465–77.
- 59 Ekser B, Li P, Cooper DKC. Xenotransplantation: past, present, and future. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant* 2017;22:513–21.
- 60 Schat J, Bossema FG, Numans M, et al. Overdreven gezondheidsnieuws. Relatie tussen overdrijving in academische persberichten en in nieuwsmedia. [Dutch] Exaggerated health news. Relationship between exaggeration in academic press releases and in news media. Nederlands Tijdschrift voor Geneeskunde 2018;162:D1936.
- 61 Bratton L, Adams RC, Challenger A, *et al*. The association between exaggeration in health-related science news and academic press releases: a replication study. *Wellcome Open Res* 2019;4:148.
- 62 Adams RC, Challenger A, Bratton L, et al. Claims of causality in health news: a randomised trial. BMC Med 2019;17:91.
- 63 Sumner P, Vivian-Griffiths S, Boivin J, et al. Exaggerations and caveats in press releases and health-related science news. PLoS One 2016;11:e0168217.
- 64 Hay M, Thomas DW, Craighead JL, et al. Clinical development success rates for investigational drugs. Nat Biotechnol 2014;32:40–51.
- 65 Thomas DW, Burns J, Audette J, et al. Clinical development success rates 2006-2015, 2016. Available: https://www.bio.org/sites/default/ files/legacy/bioorg/docs/Clinical%20Development%20Success% 20Rates%202006-2015%20-%20BIO,%20Biomedtracker,% 20Amplion%202016.pdf [Accessed 15 Jul 2020].
- 66 Kilkenny C, Parsons N, Kadyszewski E, et al. Survey of the quality of experimental design, statistical analysis and reporting of research using animals. *PLoS One* 2009;4:e7824.
- 67 ter Riet G, Korevaar DA, Leenaars M, et al. Publication bias in laboratory animal research: a survey on magnitude, drivers, consequences and potential solutions. *PLoS One* 2012;7:e43404.
- 68 Nabi RL, Prestin A, Hope U. Unrealistic hope and unnecessary fear: exploring how Sensationalistic news stories influence health behavior motivation. *Health Commun* 2016;31:1115–26.

12